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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador  Joel Hernández García, Permanent Representative of Mexico to the Organization of American States (OAS). It began at 10:08 a.m.
1. Adoption of the order of business 

The Permanent Council adopted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1876/12, without changes.

In calling the meeting to order, the Chair extended a warm welcome to the former President of Colombia, Mr. César Gaviria, Chief of the OAS Observation Mission in Mexico; Dr. Juan Camilo Restrepo, Minister of Agriculture and Rural Development of Colombia; and Dr. Leonardo Valdés Zurita, President and Board Member of the Federal Electoral Institute of Mexico, distinguished personalities who participated in the meeting.
· Expression of condolences and solidarity
On behalf of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Hernández García expressed condolences to the people and governments of The Bahamas, Canada, Cuba, United States, Haiti, Jamaica, and the Dominican Republic in the aftermath of the loss of life and heavy material damage caused by the passage of hurricane Sandy, whose enormous force paralyzed the activities of millions of people on October 29 and 30, 2012. 
· Congratulations to the people and Government of the United States
On behalf of the members, the Chair of the Permanent Council congratulated the people and government of the United States on the general elections held on November 6, 2012 that resulted in the reelection of President Barack Obama.
2. Presentation of the Oral Report of the Head of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission to Mexico, Mr. César Gaviria
The Chief of the Electoral Observation Mission, former President of Colombia César Gaviria, delivered the report of the Mission that was conducted during Mexico's July 1, 2012 elections for President, 128 Senators, 500 federal deputies, 579 local deputies, 873 mayors, 16 heads of delegation, head of government of the Federal District, and governors of six states. Mr. Gaviria spoke about the comprehensive electoral reform adopted after the 2006 elections, which included changes to the Constitution and to the electoral law, oversight of campaign spending, and gender quota, among other things, with the most significant reforms having to do with vote counting, final tally, and announcement of results.
The Chief of Mission reported that the Election Day, in general terms, proceeded in a satisfactory manner, with no incidents of public disorder or violence that could tarnish the process, which saw a large voter turnout.
Mr. Gaviria offered some recommendations to help strengthen the electoral process in Mexico.  The report concluded by specially commending the Federal Electoral Institute's effort to correct the shortcomings of previous processes; the electoral authorities; and the Mexican citizenry for their commitment to democracy. 
The President and Board Member of the Federal Electoral Institute, Dr. Leonardo Valdés Zurita, thanked the Head of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission to his country for the report, spoke about the July 2012 electoral process, and expressed appreciation for the recommendations, which he said, will be given careful consideration.
The representatives of Haiti, United States, Panama, Guatemala, Dominican Republic, and Peru expressed appreciation for the report delivered by the Chief of the Election Observation Mission, congratulated the people Mexico on their successful electoral process that, they said, demonstrated a strengthening of democracy in that country.
The Permanent Council:
· Took note of the report presented and the recommendations of the Chief of the Electoral Observation Mission in Mexico, conducted by the OAS on July 1, 2012.
· Thanked the Chief of Mission, Mr. César Gaviria, and his team for the work done in Mexico, and
· Congratulated the people and Government of Mexico on the election held.
3. Presentation on implementation of the Land Restitution Law in Colombia. Request by the Permanent Mission of Colombia
A presentation by the Permanent Representative of Colombia, Ambassador Andrés González led off the consideration of the topic. He said the aim was to share with the members of the Permanent Council his country's unprecedented experience with land restitution to peasants who were victims of violence. He thanked the OAS for its support for the process of reparations for the victims. 
The Permanent Council then heard a presentation by Minister Juan Camilo Restrepo on one of the core policies being pursued by the Government of Colombia for compensation of victims, especially those dispossessed of their land.
The representatives of Costa Rica, United States, and Canada commented on the information presented as well as the impact of the MAPP/OAS project on the peace process in Colombia.
The Permanent Council took note of the information shared by Minister Juan Camilo Restrepo on implementation of the Land Restitution Law in Colombia.
4. Election of one member of the Board of External Auditors
The election of one member of the Board of External Auditors was conducted pursuant to decision taken by the Council on October 17, 2012 when the deadline was also extended for nominations to be submitted.  Within the established deadline, nominations had been submitted for Mr. Terrance S. Bastian, of the Bahamas, and Dr. Wilson Bazante Vallejo, of Ecuador, for the election in question.
The Interim Representative of The Bahamas, Mr. Freddie C. Tucker, reported that his Government had decided to withdraw the nomination of Mr. Terrance S. Bastian, Auditor General of the Commonwealth of The Bahamas, for membership on the Board of External Auditors. He said the information had been sent by diplomatic note No.331/12 of November 6, 2012, circulated as document CP/doc.4807/12.
The Permanent Council then, by acclamation, elected Dr. Wilson Vallejo Bazante to the Board of External Auditors to Examine the Accounts of the General Secretariat of the Organization of American States, for a three-year term beginning January 1, 2013.
The Permanent Representative of Ecuador, Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, thanked the Government of The Bahamas and commended the work done by Mr. Terrance S. Bastian as well as his readiness to continue collaborating with the Board of External Auditors. She also expressed her Government's gratitude for the election of Dr. Vallejo Bazante.
5. Installation of the Style Committee of the forty-third special session of the General Assembly
Pursuant to Article 28 of the Rules of Procedure of the General Assembly, the Permanent Council installed the Style Committee for forty-third special session of the General Assembly with the delegations of Brazil, for Portuguese; United States, for English; Haiti, for French; and Chile, for Spanish.
6. Adoption of the following Permanent Council meeting minutes: 
The Permanent Council adopted the following minutes after the Permanent Representative of Nicaragua, Ambassador Denis Moncada, indicated he would send in some observations:
· CP/ACTA 1844/12, of the special meeting of March 28, 2012; and
· CP/ACTA 1849/12, of the regular meeting of May 2, 2012
· CP/ACTA 1851/12, of the joint meeting held with the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development on May 15, 2012
· CP/ACTA 1857/12, of the special meeting of June 26, 2012; and
· CP/ACTA 1859/12, of the special meeting of July 10, 2012; and
7. Other business
· The Permanent Council Chair referred to a note from the Secretary General with regard to the budget ceiling in the program-budget for 2013, received on November 6, 2012, which was distributed to the permanent missions as document CP/INF.6570/12. In this regard, the Chair proposed referring the note to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs and its respective working groups for consideration, which proposal the Council endorsed.
· The Permanent Representative of Guatemala, Ambassador José Rodrigo Vielmann, renewed an invitation to the opening of the photographic exhibition of works by a Guatemalan artist and one from the United States, to be held on the evening of November 7, 2012, at the Museum of the Americas.
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On behalf of the CARICOM member states, the Permanent Representative of Trinidad and Tobago, Ambassador Neil Parsan, congratulated the United States on the November 6, 2012 elections.  He then reported that on October 25, 2012, his Embassy had hosted the inaugural meeting of the Global Gas Council, held at the headquarters of the Organization. The purpose of said meeting was to bring governments and the private sector of the biggest Washington DC-based gas producers together for dialogue on the most pressing issues in the field of gas production.
· The Permanent Observer of Spain, Ambassador José Hevia, reported on preparations for the Twenty-Second Ibero-American Summit to be held in Cádiz, Spain, from November 16-17, 2012, under the main theme of economic growth and support for small- and medium-size enterprises.
· The Permanent Representative of Guatemala, Ambassador José Rodrigo Vielmann reported on the news received from his country, about a 7.5 magnitude earthquake in his country, with epicenter in the Pacific Ocean. Information on damage, and especially on human casualties in the Department of San Marcos, along the border area with Mexico, was already available. The Chair of the Council expressed solidarity with the people of Guatemala.
There being no further matters to consider, the meeting adjourned at 12:15 p.m.  
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� .	The statements and comments appear in the Minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1876/12.
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